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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois, John Kaiser, and Brenda Lyttle

Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; President's Cabinet Member Lisa Murphy; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Jeri Griego, Arshi Nisley, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Sher Warren, Jodi Weppner, and Anne Wolff; Board Attorney Wallace Stock and College Attorney Tony Reyes
Visitors:
Alex Barker (ASG President), Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Will Hebert (Wingspan Co-editor) and Charlette Lessenger (Wingspan Online Editor)
1. CALL TO ORDER of January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 6:59 p.m. and welcomed Laramie County Community College’s seventh president Dr. Joe Schaffer.  He spoke to the order of business saying he will expect a motion and a second on the Board’s action items and that an opportunity for public comment will occur after each agenda item.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the November 16, 2011, Regular Business Meeting Minutes and the December 7, 2011, Special Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Dr. Kilty noted his comment quoted in the November 16, 2011, business meetings was “love had broken out over” instead of “love Joe Schaffer.”  Following a review of the meeting’s recording, Dr. Kilty’s entire statement was “I just saw the words ‘love Joe Shaffer’ right and left and it was love busting out all over and spring is still six months away.”  Therefore, the official minutes were changed as follows:
“He also noted ‘love Joe Schaffer’ dominated the comments received.” 

was changed to read:

He also noted that he “saw the words ‘love Joe Shaffer’ right and left and it was love busting out all over and spring is still six months away.”

With the revision noted, Mrs. Lyttle moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the November 16, 2011, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as revised. 

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the December 7, 2011, Special Business Meeting Minutes as written.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

3. PUBLIC COMMENTS
A. Call for Public Input – No public input was requested.
4. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports
1) ASG (Associated Student Government) – Alex Barker, President, reported the ASG is in the process of determining their goals for 2012.  Community service events and replacing up to graduating 16 senators next fall are among the goals being discussed.  She also announced the 2011 senators had an average 3.2 GPA during the last semester.  A Taste of Sodexo event was held the first week of school to promote Sodexo’s new and numerous menu items.  Students had the opportunity to go through the buffet line and be entered into a drawing for ten free meals.  Also of interest, is the College’s Facebook application and other social media are  being reviewed by researchers who are looking at student use of the applications.  LCCC is the first school to have their social media reviewed by a group whose project is funded by the Bill and Linda Gates Foundation.  LCCC students are being interviewed individually during the week-long project and have also participated in a focus group.  Eventually, some 8,000 social media users will be interviewed across the nation.    
The 2012 officers are:

Alex Barker, President

Jason Larimore, Vice President

Austin Mullings, Secretary

Brooklyn Pratt, Public Relations Officer

2) College Council – Jodi Weppner, Chair, reported the College Council made a final recommendation in December that the Civility Statement be removed from the College catalog.  The College Council believes doing so ties in well with the realignment of the college’s mission, vision, and values statements.  The Council’s decision was based on the belief that the Civility Statement was used to discipline or shut down conversations.  The Civility Statement in the Student Handbook is different from the one being removed from the College catalog and will remain intact. The Council’s recommendation was forwarded to the Instruction office because that office oversees revisions to the catalog’s entries.  Ms. Weppner clarified for Mrs. Lyttle the difference between the civility statements.  The Civility Statement in the catalog was the one that raised the issues brought to College Council via the Faculty Senate.  Ms. Weppner believed the civility statement concerns are now satisfied.
Ms. Weppner also advised that two very productive and frank discussions have been held with Student Services Interim Vice President Grant Wilson and Enrollment Management Dean Jenny Hargett regarding scholarship program changes. Although no formal recommendations have come from those conversations, the College Council would strongly suggest that Quality Council recommend an action project for producing a clear enrollment management plan and scholarship program.  
3) ESSC (Educational Services Staff Council) – Kevin Yarbrough, President, congratulated Dr. Shaffer on his selection, noting the educational services staff are excited about the future.  He also reported that the Staff Council will meet on Wednesday and that they will sponsor a chili and soup competition during spring break for faculty and staff.  The 2012 staff retreat will be held again in May and will include two topics this year on professional development.   
4) Faculty Senate (November 18 and December 2 Minutes) – Jeff Shmidl, President; Arshi Nisley, Secretary – Mr. Shmidl welcomed Dr. Schaffer and thanked outgoing Board Chairwoman Brenda Lyttle for her service.  In response to Mr. Mosher’s question concerning Item C in the November 18th minutes, Mr. Shmidl said the statewide standards are set by the community college academic officers.  Although Dr. Tignor has indicated she works with the faculty new hires to make sure they meet those standards, some concern still exists that master’s degrees are not required for concurrent enrollment faculty.  Dr. Kilty remembered that at one point in time he directed the Faculty Senate to a PowerPoint presentation on the Wyoming Community College Commission’s site that suggested concurrent enrollment instructors have master’s degrees.  When asked, Mr. Shmidl said he did not know why the community colleges statewide are not following that standard.  Dr. Kilty posed the question, if the concurrent enrollment instructors are required to meet or exceed the formal standards for adjuncts, then what are the standards for the adjuncts and are there formal standards in place?  Mr. Shmidl responded regarding formal standards, that the College is looking at a faculty credentials policy.  Based on the input received from faculty, the Faculty Senate made recommendations for change to that policy.  One of those recommendations was that all faculty—full-time, adjunct, and concurrent enrollment—meet the same standards.  So far, that recommendation has not been incorporated in the most recent version of the faculty credentials policy.  
5) Foundation (The next Foundation Full Board Meeting is March 15, 2012.) – Mr. Dubois stated the Foundation met this morning and is anticipating a new Foundation executive director will be announced soon.
6) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Nancy Cornish, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President – Ms. Cornish gave a brief report during the dinner meeting.  
5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
NOTE: During the December 7th Special Business Meeting Board Chairman Thomas postponed the consideration of the Board’s 2012 committees, committee charges, and member appointments to the January 25th Planning Session/Retreat after Dr. Schaffer is on campus.  
1) Finance and Facilities – Committee Chairman Greg Thomas and Trustee John Kaiser 
-
Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports

-
Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
Chairman Thomas stated the financial statements are pretty much in line with those of the first of the year.  The College’s FY 2013 budget process has begun.  His expectation would be to receive a report on the budget process next month along with a report on the Children's Discovery Center. 
Chairman Thomas distributed copies of pre-level one documentation that provided a thought process for why the College should pursue the construction or enhancement of a particular building.  He noted that in the future a standardized format for future studies would be helpful. Pre-level one documentation was distributed for the following buildings:

· Flex-Tech Building – Authors: Stan Torvik, Vice President of Workforce and Community Development and Doug Cook, Dean of the Center for Career and Technical Education 

· CDC Expansion – Authors: Jerry Harris, Contracting and Procurement Director, and Carrie Westling, CDC Manager 

· Fine and Performing Arts Center – Authors: Marlene Tignor, Vice President of Instruction, and Kathleen Urban, Dean of Arts and Humanities

· Learning Commons (aka Library) – Authors: Marlene Tignor, Vice President of Instruction, and Karen Lange, Library Director

Chairman Thomas thanked Ms. Hoglund for taking the leadership role on the development of the level one documents. While reminding the trustees that $3.6 million was taken from the College’s reserve in September, he distributed “Revisions to FY 2012 Budget” information that showed where those monies were spent.  Ms. Hoglund said $600,000 of the $3.6 million was transferred to the Auxiliary Fund for the Children's Discovery Center.  Chairman Thomas stated the objective was to reduce the reserve amount so that monies did not have to be given back to the State.  He summarized the projects as follows:

· Albany County Campus Parking Lot Expansion – Ongoing (Project completion will cross fiscal years.)

· Renovation – Administration Building Pergola – Near Completion

· Replacement of 2 Fleet Vehicles (SUVs) and 2 Multi-Passenger Coaches – Done

· Purchasing of Instructional Equipment – In Process

· Purchase of Grounds Equipment – Done

· Completion of Health Science Building’s Third Floor – Undergoing the Design Phase – The design includes three or four classrooms, a variety of offices, and a lounge.  The project will go out to bid in mid-February with the hopes the work will be done before the fall 2012 semester begins.  (Project completion will cross fiscal years.)

· Phase I Lighting Upgrade – Undergoing the Design Phase (Project completion will cross fiscal years.)

Chairman Thomas thanked Ms. Hoglund and Physical Plant Director Tim Macnamara for overseeing the projects.  Ms. Hoglund added the renovation of two Administration Building bathrooms is almost complete.

2) College Communications and Relations – Committee Chairwoman Carol Merrell and Trustee Kevin Kilty – No report other than notably, “mission accomplished” referring to the hiring of Dr. Schaffer.  
3)
Institutional Effectiveness and Planning – Committee Chairman Bill Dubois and Trustee Ed Mosher – Mr. Dubois said the next meeting will be February 3rd.
6. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Recommendation to Fill LCCC Building Authority Director Position – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Ms. Hoglund explained the Building Authority manages the College’s bonds.  Mr. Harper’s term is due to expire but he has agreed to serve another term.  Mr. Harper was the Accounting Services Director for the College prior to his retirement and is very familiar with the College’s finances and bond transactions.


Mr. Kaiser moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves Mr. James E. “Ed” Harper to continue his director’s position on the LCCC Building Authority Board through December 31, 2014.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

7. MONITORING PERFORMANCE OF THE PRESIDENT (Policy 3.4) 

A. Ends Statement No. 3 Campus Living & Learning will enhance learning, civic development and a sense of community among students. – Student Services Interim Vice President Grant Wilson (Brought forward from the 12/7/11 Study Session.)
· Student Services Ends Statement Data Tables
Student Services Interim Vice President Grant Wilson stated Ends Statement No. 3 was last reviewed by the Board during their December 7th Study Session.  He summarized the ends statement’s content as denoting what helps students identify as Laramie County Community College student; e.g., Golden Eagles, friends, relationships, counseling, athletics.  He emphasized that because of Campus Living and Learning, student involvement and engagement is great at Laramie County Community College. 
Dr. Wilson explained to Mr. Mosher that service learning participation is covered under instruction as part of classroom studies, whereas community service is a part of the Campus Living and Learning activities.  Mrs. Lyttle acknowledged this ends statement’s content is much better than that of past reports because the information includes not just what happened but how many participated and what was gained from that participation.  
Mr. Dubois moved and Mrs. Lyttle seconded,
MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the acceptance of Ends Statement No. 3 Campus Living & Learning will enhance learning, civic development and a sense of community among students. as presented by Student Services Interim Vice President Grant Wilson.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
8. NEW AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS – In response to Mrs. Merrell’s query about whether graduation preparation is on track, Interim Student Services Vice President Grant Wilson said a report is being prepared and could be provided to the Board during the February 1st Study Session.
9. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS – Mr. Thomas – a variety are very important.
· January 20 (Friday) – President Joe Schaffer’s Welcome Reception – Little America Ballrooms – 5 to7 p.m. 
· January 25 (Wednesday) – Board Planning Session (Retreat) – 6 to 10 p.m. – Board Room – In preparation for the January 25th Planning Session, Chairman Thomas distributed a preliminary agenda that will include discussion and direction on the organizational audit, the Campus Master Plan, Board committees, and former Interim President Miles LaRowe’s recommendations.  
· February 1 (Wednesday) – Study Session
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· February 15 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· Business Meeting (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
· February 22 (Wednesday) – Joint Lunch or Dinner with Wyoming Community College Commission

· Lunch Time?  or Dinner Time? – Wyoming Community College Commissioners have requested a dinner meeting.  The Board agreed a dinner would be best for them as well.  Mrs. Merrell said she will be travelling.  Chairman Thomas asked Mrs. Boreing to find out from Commissioner Atwell what time the Commission would like dinner to begin. (Postscript to Minutes:  The joint dinner will be Wednesday, February 22nd, at 6:30 p.m. in the College Community Center, Private Dining Room CCC 178.  Dinner will be catered.)  
10. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. December 2011 and January 2012 Contracting and Procurement Reports
B. November 2, 2011, Study Session Summary

C. November 2, 2011, Study Session Dinner Summary
D. December 7, 2011, Study Session Summary

E. December 7, 2011, Study Session Dinner Summary

F. Historical List of Board Motions – January 16, 2008, through December 7, 2011
11. FOR INFORMATION ONLY – ENDS STATEMENTS AND MONITORING REPORTS – 
A. Monitoring Reports – The Board agreed to the following during the May 4th Study Session: A Monitoring Reports Task Force will be formed with Trustees Ed Mosher and Bill Dubois and Interim President Miles LaRowe as members. During the September 7th Study Session Interim President LaRowe reported that he and Trustees Mosher and Dubois hope to meet this month to review the 11 monitoring reports and have a report before the end of the year, perhaps in the next six weeks.
B. Ends Statements – Ends Statement reports will continue.  Ends Statement No. 4 “Laramie County’s needs for higher education, continuing education and cultural resources are met.” is due February 15th.
12. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 7:55 p.m.
13. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session may be held.
Prior to the adjournment of the January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting,

Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,

MOTION: That the Board of Trustees convenes an executive session to discuss a personnel matter.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda.
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda.

